
BECKLEY PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Council meeting held at Beckley Village Centre

on WEDNESDAY 11 January 2017 at 7.30pm

PRESENT:
Christopher Broadbent (CB) Chairman,  Mrs Lauren Dobson (LD),   Mrs Sue Evans (SE), Mrs Tina langmead (TL), Mrs Deborah Ongley (DEO) Vice Chair, Mrs Rebecca Parsons (RP), Mike Rowe (MRO) and County Cllr Ms Angharad Davies and District Cllr. Martin Mooney (MM).

 IN ATTENDANCE:
Clerk Mrs V Ades and seven members of the public.

__________________________________________________________________________________________
Public Questions – to allow questions from the public for a period not exceeding 15 minutes.  Members of the public are welcome to remain during the meeting, or may leave at any point, but they must remain silent unless invited to speak by the Chairman.  There will be another opportunity for public speaking at the end of the meeting. 
Mr Bowler referred to public questions page 3 December's minutes saying he had said 'there should be a public meeting' to discuss the site plans. (He gave information and asked questions which follow in italic) He had noted two meetings had been arranged at the village hall on 14 & 21 January for residents to meet with councillors to discuss the plans and hoped the PC would write to RDC with all views for and against.  He said originally 20 houses had been looked at for the Buddens Green, but noted in the plans RDC refers to using some of Bushy Field.  CB said there is a small part of Bushy Field just to the side.  Buddens Green was donated to the village by Mrs Barroclough for the benefit of residents and an order (106) had been put on the existing houses that they were for the use of people with connections to Beckley.  He asked what steps would be taken to ensure the same conditions would apply to any new housing there. MRO said the existing houses on Buddens Green are not part of the 20; only eight houses are proposed on the Buddens Green site and 12 on the old Manroy site with Bushy Field proposed as an amenity site and it should not be developed.  Will the PC to obtain assurance that any development will not spread onto Bushy Field?  MRO said the plan emphasises this should not be developed and the view from the road should be preserved.  He had concerns about the Manroy site which he felt was not brown field and felt the village should not lose the site as it was a potential employment area.  Hobbs Lane is a cul-de-sac and access for pedestrians and vehicles is difficult.  There is no footpath and the road is used by agricultural machinery.  He asked if the PC supported the Manroy site, which would make Hobbs Lane a very large housing area and that it asks RDC to include a play area, rather than children having to cross a busy road to access the one on the recreation ground.  There are other sites in the village where houses could be built without the problems of Hobbs Lane and he felt the Manroy site was the easy option because Hobbs Lane is a large social housing area and those residents do not appear to complain, whereas close to the other proposed sites people own their homes and it is those people who complain because they are afraid of losing their investment. MRO said the PC could only propose a play area be included. Have the DC's and the CC had read December's minutes regarding the infrastructure for 250 houses overall in Beckley and its neighbouring villages and what are their proposals to alleviate the problems at the doctor's surgery, school etc?  MM said he was very supportive of what Mr Bowler had said.  His information on the background of Buddens Green was accurate and where there is a need, and if those people are on the housing register, they will get first preference on housing, but surrounding villages form a cluster with Beckley, and if  Beckley  residents  were  not  in the first core the  housing  would go to  other  people  in  the  cluster.  CB asked MM to check that this would be the case and to report back to the PC. 
MM.  
MM said the points Mr Bowler made about Hobbs Lane are true, but RDC cannot be prejudiced to there being no objections because of the social housing.   Hobbs Lane being a cul de sac is not a sufficient argument to object to building there.  If a site is a prospective employment site then Rother would not propose building as it is their policy to preserve business sites.  Regarding the surgery MM said it takes 3 to 4 years to research the infrastructure, but RDC would never build houses where there were insufficient facilities and if it was felt the Northiam surgery could not cope then this would become part of the plan   Mr Bowler said this should already be part of the plan, not something to be considered later.  MM said there is a continuing demand on Rother to build 5,700 houses per year to 2025 and that would be taken into account.  CB said there would be a new footpath on the Manroy site to link the new development to the existing Hobbs Lane footway. He asked Mr Bowler to complete the form supplied by the PC to remark on his own personal views and the PC would ensure it is sent to RDC.   He noted Mr Bowler's comments about brown field sites but said the PC had drawn two red lines with RDC and got 1 ½ of them.  a) we don’t want 20 houses on one site and b) for them to look at brown field sites.  The PC considered Manroy's might qualify as a brown field site because of the time it had lain vacant.  The nature of employment and the way people are employed has changed; in the last five years seven new businesses have opened in Hobbs Lane employing about 25 people and this is growing.  If there is an empty site that isn't green field then generally that would be the preference, which is why the PC put this site forward for consideration, among others.  The PC is completely set on protecting the land to the side of Buddens Green and making sure it is inviolable.  The PC will write to RDC reflecting the views of what we hear, but it is most important that residents respond to RDC's questions themselves.
Reports from County Cllr Ms Angharad Davies.  East Sussex Highways are currently refreshing all yellow "Keep Clear" lines at all schools in the county with 103 completed out of the 192 schools.  ▪ School children from eight schools around the county have won a competition to name the new fleet of gritters.  Winning names include Gritindor and Sno Go.  ▪ There is a new area-based approach to the new contract services; a map is on the website and Beckley is in area 1.  The steward is Jon Copp 07855 116072 and our Highways Liaison Officer is Danielle Georgeson - danielle.georgeson@eastsussexhighways.com - Hotline 0345 071 2715.  ▪ In October Highways held 2 launch events for Community Match, an excellent project to help Parish Councils to "get things done" for projects that are not seen as a priority for ESCC but are important locally.  Community Match applications can be submitted any time, but will be taken to the Lead Member every March.  A business case form needs to be completed. There is more money being made available.  Schemes could include: carriageway improvements, resurfacing, safety features, drainage repairs, footway improvements, pedestrian islands.  ▪Community Extras is a scheme for local communities to make requests for extra support from ES Highways Contractor.  Can order services and equipment; (PC funds but ESSCC does the work) such as extra grass cuttings, fingerposts, traffic management hire, highway handyman, sign cleaning, grit bins and installation, hand salt spreader, support in coordinating local events, issue of notices for overhanging hedges and trees.  ▪ Community Local Delivery is an initiative allowing local communities to take ownership for services using local suppliers: legal and professional services, funding sources and business application advice, plant and material support, back office systems, training and development.  Contact is ES Highways 0345 608 0193, Community Match contact is Sarah Valentine.
District Councillor Mooney- the accounts have been audited and whilst there is a gap between now and 2021 the auditors say this can be closed.  CT rate will increase and is to be advised.
Reports from Parish Councillors.

MRO reported the road beyond Bixley Lane is badly broken for about 20/30 yards.
AED.

CB said we have not dealt with the request for speed watch posters and flashing signs.  MRO has details for obtaining posters from a national organisation and he will advise the Clerk.
Feb agenda & Clerk.
DEO request from some dog walkers for another dog waste bin by the church.   Dog bins not emptied at top of the recreation field and one in Hobbs Lane.  Clerk has reported to RDC and will chase up.  The general bin at the Rose and Crown will be replaced and located onto the bus shelter.  Money collected from the village for the British Red Cross Poppy Appeal was £1654, up from £1054 last year. Clerk was asked to order a bin and post and SE volunteered her husband to concrete in the post and erect the bin.
Clerk.
LD said the Avian bird flu outbreak precaution period has been extended to 28 February.  Owners are advised to keep their fowl under cover and where other birds cannot reach them.  
The PC meeting commenced at 8.08pm

1 Apologies for absence:

2 Declarations of interest:  To receive any disclosures under the Council's Code of Conduct. RP declared a personal interest in planning application RR/2016/3195/P - 6 Oakhill Cottages, Peasmarsh Road.

3 Minutes of the PC meeting held 14 December 2016. Item 11 line 8 add … Mr Bowler asked "that there should be a public meeting and…"  The minutes were then agreed and signed by CB. Minutes of the Planning Meeting held on 16 November 2016 were agreed as correct and signed by CB.
4 Planning – to consider any planning applications received from RDC and other planning matters.
RR/2016/3049/P & RR/2016/3084/L -  Great Knelle Farm, Whitebread Lane - Change of use of barn to B1/B2 business use.    RDC advised the following amendment :-
RR/2016/3049/P Great Knelle Farm, Whitebread Lane  - Change of use and conversion of barn into two business units falling within a B1, B2 or B8 use.  Members supported the application 7:0.
RR/2016/3084/L Great Knelle Farm, Whitebread Lane.  Installation of dividing wall and glazed openings. Members supported the application 7:0. 
RR/2016/3195/P - 6 Oakhill Cottages, Peasmarsh Road.  Erection of replacement dwelling.  Members discussed the application in detail.  Whilst they appreciate the owners had taken planning advice they could see very little difference between the new plans and the earlier plans RR/2016/2257/P which were refused on 20 October 2016.  Apart from a slightly reduced floor plan, an upstairs window removed and widening the parking area between the planned new build and its next door neighbour, they felt none of the other objections upon which the application had been refused had been addressed and the plans still represented an overbuild and not in keeping with the surrounding properties.  With one declared interest members voted 5:1 against the application.
Planning permissions:  
RR/2016/2851/P & RR/2016/2852/L - Chestnut Lodge, Main Street.  Erection of timber framed double garage constructed in a vernacular style.  Remove kitchen glazed roof and replace with standing seam zinc insulated roof.  

5 Matters arising: 
a Local Plan Consultation – consider any comments which may have been received from residents and any other matters.  CB said members had produced a form for residents to complete and residents have the opportunity to meet with councillors CB and SE on Saturday 14 and with MRO, LD and RP on 21 January in the Village Hall to discuss the plans. Notices have been posted around the village and put through some doors.
b Playground equipment – the team (SE, LD and TL) will meet to consider recommendations and quotes from suppliers. Details to be reported back to the full PC in February.
Feb agenda.
c Tree inspections for insurance purposes – on hold until February.
d BPC website – any progress and the best way forward. SE had been unable to devote any time to this, but would look at it and report back to the February meeting.
SE.
e Village Award – finalise advertisement.  Members felt the advertisement should not be advertised until next month because there were already notices around the village on other matters. A judging team is to be decided.
6 Claiming the Council Tax Reduction Scheme money.  Clerk will return the precept form to RDC for £21,000 and the CT rebate will be added to this figure.  
7 Increased aircraft noise over Beckley – correspondence to and from Huw Merriman and NATS.  CB said as a result of more flights coming into Gatwick directly over the south coast and flight paths requiring change NATS ran a consultation period from October 2013 to January 2014 for local authorities to respond to the proposed changes.  RDC did not respond and PC's were not consulted.  Feedback from the consultation was presented to the CAA and the new routes approved in November 2015 and implemented in February 2016; which brought planes in over the south east coast resulting in a sudden increase in aircraft noise in 2016. In February 2017 there will be a post implementation review by the CAA after the airspace has been used for 12 months.   CB said it is incredibly important that when the consultation arrives at RDC it is taken up and responded to:-  1) there has been a significant increase in air traffic noise and volume of planes and 2) planes are not adhering to flying at no lower than 7000 feet. These limitations must be looked at.  He said at times there are up to 9 planes flying overhead and the logos and wording on the side of some can be read. CB asked MM to chase this up with RDC and advise the PC when the papers arrive.
MM.
8 Review grass contract details for 2017.  Members confirmed the details were correct and the Clerk will contact contractors for quotes.
Clerk.
9 Accounts–to consider and approve accounts submitted for payment.  Clerk said there was an outstanding invoice due to Tim Jordan which altered the figures on the agenda.  MRO has agreed the new accounts and the figures have been amended as below.    Amounts over £100 show reclaimable VAT where applicable.

	Recipient
	VAT £
	Total £
	Recipient
	  VAT £
	Total £
	

	BVH  (hall 9.11& room 16.11)
	
	21.60
	Tim Jordan Ltd Inv 3984
	36.00
	216.00
	Chq £291.00

Chq £666.00

	Mrs M Lenton 
	
	50.00
	Tim Jordan Ltd Inv 3742 £270

                            Inv 3784 £180
	75.00
	450.00
	

	Admin costs
	
	656.60
	Tim Jordan Ltd Inv 4004
	118.00
	708.00
	Chq £708.00


NOTE: Cheque No 2103 dated 14 Dec 2016 - £255.00 to Tim Jordan has been cancelled. 

 The accounts were proposed for payment by MRO and RP.
10 Public Questions – not to exceed 15 minutes.  Mr Bowler asked for clarification on question 4 on the form to be submitted to RDC on the proposed development sites "do you agree with the proposed development boundary at Buddens Green and if not how would like to amend it."  CB said it was up to people to decide if they agreed with it or, if not, to suggest options.
11 Matters councillors would like to have considered as an agenda item for the next meeting.

RP asked if the PC would consider making a donation to the playgroup.  Miss Howse said the PC usually makes an annual donation to the Village Hall and asked if one could be made for 2016.
Feb agenda.
10 
Date of the next Parish Council meeting - Wednesday 8 February 2017.

Meeting closed at 9.10pm.
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